HATHERSAGE WAR MEMORIAL HALL

Minutes of the 84th Annual General Meeting held on Monday March 3rd. 2014

Held in the Lawrence Hall.

	1.
	Present: Bob Musgrave, (Chairman), Simon and Hilary Bull (Booking Secretaries),  Anne Mainwaring (Secretary), Graham Markham (Treasurer), Roger Plank (representing Hathersage Players) David Palmer, Andrew Simpson, Tom Wain (representing Hathersage Parish Council) and Brian Wilson.

Also in attendance: Marion Codd, Amanda Foster and Peter Miles.
	ACTION:

	2.
	Apologies were received from Bridget Hanley, Tim Pritt , Zac Nicholson, Amy Thacker and Liz Webb.
	

	3.
	Appointment of Chairman.

As Bob Musgrave was present, there was no need to elect a Chairman.

The Chairman welcomed Marion Codd, Amanda Foster and Peter Miles to the Meeting.
	

	4.
	There were 3 resignations from the Committee – Chairman, Vice Chairman and Secretary.
	

	5. 
	Election of Committee

Graham Markham was elected Vice Chairman unanimously.

Amanda Foster agreed to ‘job share’ with Anne Mainwaring for 6 months before taking on the post.

The post of Chairman remained vacant.

The remainder of the Committee were re-elected unopposed, proposed by Brian Wilson and seconded by Simon Bull.
	

	6.
	Minutes of the last AGM had been circulated.  These were read and accepted as a true record, proposed by Andrew Simpson and seconded by Graham Markham
	

	7.
	There were no matters arising
	

	8.


	a) Secretary’s Report
We have held 6 meetings during the last 12 months with an average attendance of 11 members, which is 1 more than last year.

I think the major achievement of the year was the installation of the ‘stain glass’ windows – these enhance the appearance of the front of the building and catch the evening sunlight, as well as being an everlasting memorial to the fallen.

Another achievement, as far as I was concerned, was that the Hall and surrounds were registered with the Land Registry, this was due to the efforts of Brian Ward, for which I am most grateful.

Brian and Bob have continued to do a splendid job with the maintenance of the Hall. I am sure that not one week goes by, without one of them attending to something, could be the CH boiler, which seems to play up in the coldest weather, re-setting the lock on the porch door which seems to fail at the most inappropriate times, cleaning gutters, cutting back brambles at the back of the building, dealing with a extremely vicious wasps nest, sanding and repainting the outside doors at the front of the building and the installation of the Christmas trees and lights – usually on the coldest day of the year.

My thanks to Hilary and Simon, we have devised a good system of communication, over the years – to ensure that the opening of the Hall to ‘one-off’ hirers, runs as smoothly as possible.

Lastly, my thanks go to Victoria for her unfailing good humour and keeping the Hall clean at all times.

I have really enjoyed my time on the Committee, and will be sorry to leave. I shall miss the friendship and the contact with people I would not otherwise have met – but feel it is time for a younger person to take over.
b) Booking Secretary’s Report
The Hall continues to be a popular venue for events and groups that meet regularly in the Halls are as follows:-

The Living Hope Church, Short Tennis, Yoga, 6 Badminton groups, 2 Local Bands, Children’s Tennis, Pilates, Brownies, Rainbows, Hathersage Choir, the Oddfellows Society, Babies and Toddlers, Youth Club, Drop-in Centre, Outseats Parish Council, Film Club and the Memorial Hall Committee. Hathersage Parish Council met in the Hall from January to September and now uses a different venue for their regular meetings.

Other bookings include the Rehearsals and Plays/Pantomime, Harvest Supper, Well Dressing Preparation and Gala events, the Horticultural Show, and School Rehearsals and Concerts. 

Over the past 12 months there were also 5 Jumble Sales, 1 Weekend Camps, 2 Children’s Parties, 2 Wedding celebrations, 1 Election Day, 17 Private meetings, 29 Private and Public Events.

In total 748 bookings have been managed. 

Many enquiries are now received by email through the website, as well as telephone and personal callers. Invoices and Hiring Agreements are sent out all users which have to be counter-signed and then a Confirmation Form sent out to validate all bookings.

Invoices are sent out to groups three times a year who have regular bookings along with a booking form which shows available dates for the coming term. 

Each week a copy of the weekly schedule goes to Anne Mainwaring, the Secretary, who kindly organises access for bookings, and Phil Humphreys who programmes the heating schedule each week, and a copy to our cleaning support, Victoria Judson. A schedule is also displayed on the Hall notice board. Payments are passed on to Graham, the Treasurer, when appropriate. 

We appreciate being supported throughout the year by an extremely hard working committee. 
	

	9.
	Treasurer’s Report.

The Treasurer reported that the finances of the Hall were in a robust state. The income for the year was £22,000. Costs had been reduced during the last year, the overall accounts were very satisfactory.

A proposal to increase the fees by 3% proposed by Brian Wilson and seconded by Simon Bull was carried.

The Chairman thanked Graham for all his hard work.
	

	10.
	Chairman’s Report

As you now know it is my intention to step down from the Hall Management Committee after this meeting, this therefore will be my last annual report.

So rather than just look back over the past year which has been a quiet one, I would like instead, to review what this committee has achieved over the past seven years, this being the time that the present core membership has presided over the management of the hall.  

However, it must be mentioned that the longest serving members on the committee are, I think, Tim and Andrew who were both in place when I joined back in 2000; then comes Anne who joined in 2001 and has been our secretary from that time on.  In the last seven years we have been joined by Simon and Hilary, Graham, Brian, and Jean Hodgkinson who recently resigned and was the representative for Outseats, but also carried out the major role of fund raising for us. We have also had a variety of people representing the hall user groups all of whom have made a contribution to the workings of the committee

I became deputy chairman back in 2003 and chairman in 2006.  The Hall at that time was in a state of disrepair both internally and externally.  Previous committees having been caught in the cleft stick of having to accrue money to replace the asbestos roof on the main hall whilst trying not to undertake any major expenditure on the interior of the hall, which would have detracted from the key issue of funding the roof replacement.  This state of affairs had been going on for many years, with the result that the hall was in serious decline and we were beginning to lose bookings.                     

In 2007 we decided to put the roof replacement on the back burner and set about refurbishing the Main and Lawrence Halls, by completely redecorating, fitting new curtains, levelling and sealing the Lawrence Hall floor, upgrading the heating and adding a storage area between the Stanage and Lawrence Halls.  We also replaced the stage in the main Hall. The minutes of the committee at that time reveal a sorry tail of complaints regarding rat infestation, poor cleanliness, inadequate heating and a host of other problems.  It was hoped that all this work would resolve these issues. 

During the time that we were redecorating we were paid a visit by Anne and her uncle Stephen Sampson.  Stephen, who I think was 99 at the time, asked would we like some money to help with the work we were doing.  He didn’t have to ask twice and to our amazement he presented us there and then with a cheque for £24,000.  Stephen also gave £6,000 the film club for them to buy their own equipment.  The committee room was renamed the Sampson Room in recognition of this magnificent gesture. 

In 2008 the roof replacement became a major issue when we were faced with the problem of youths getting onto the main hall roof and actually putting their feet through the thin asbestos sheeting.  This was the wakeup call and it was decided that the roof could wait no longer.  If they had fallen through the roof it would most probably have been a fatal accident 

A lot of work had been done by Roger Plank and James Fletcher on the design of the new roof, which was to be state of the art, with photovoltaic cells and a wind-turbine. We were able to draw on this work. However, we took the decision to scale back the project, which had at the time a projected cost estimated to be in the region £172,400, and get on with the replacement using the capital that we had accrued, plus a contribution from Hathersage & Outseats Parish Councils. The roof was a great success and a considerable amount of work went into its design against the difficult background of Peak Park Planning wanting us to use slate to replace the asbestos.  A compromise was achieved and we finished up with a roof which was both cost effective, heat efficient, aesthetically pleasing, and satisfied Peak Park Planning in that the finished product looked just like slate.  From memory the project came in at about £33,000.  

The refurbishment programme was the beginning of a renaissance for the halls, bookings started to increase and with the increase in revenue that this brought, plus Jean’s continuing success in the search for funding, the unexpected boost of capital received from Mr Sampson and regular annual donations from the Elsie Lawrence Trust, we were able to carry out further improvements. Firstly we refurbished the kitchen with new cupboards water heaters and a complete set of crockery and cutlery. 

To improve on heat loss we decided to replace the single glazed windows in all the halls and to replace the old porch at the car park entrance to the Main Hall.  These two projects revealed the hidden talents of Andrew, who managed them from beginning to end.

After all this work we decided that the hall must not fall into decline again so we set up a programme of on-going maintenance items to ensure that the halls were kept up to scratch.

In 2009 Brian and I received on your behalf an Excellence in the Community Award, presented by Derbyshire County Council in recognition of what the committee had achieved in restoring the Hall’s to full working order.

More recently we have been able to improve the exterior of the Halls by replacing the old wooden doors to the front porch and the Stanage Hall, with new Oak doors, and by putting poly carbonate inserts into the blocked off windows at the front of the building. This has made a vast improvement to the appearance of the buildings.  We had for a number of years wanted to do something with the unsightly blocked off windows, but the cost of replacing the old stained glass originals would have been prohibitive and would also have brought back the problem of vandalism - the reason for blocking off the windows in the first place.  Enter Graham.  Graham came up with the idea of putting into the blocked off window surrounds poly- carbonate inserts printed with a stained glass window design.   This solution was both cost effective and looked good.  Graham managed this project from beginning to end.  Another hidden talent revealed
This year, as part of the ongoing maintenance programme, we will be repainting the exterior of the building and the interior of the main Hall.  Future plans include the refurbishment of the toilets and the possible building of rooms above the Kitchen & toilet block.  This will free up much needed storage space

This, then is a summary of our achievements over the past seven years and all this has been achieved against the background of having to run the halls on a day to day basis.  

Whilst every committee member has contributed to our success there are those, as in any organisation, that carry the major load of work and I would like to thank these people for the work they have done in making my job easy over the past 13 years.
Firstly Anne who has been our secretary from 2001.  Anne has done much more than be a secretary, she has shown people round the halls, has looked after house-keeping, liaised with outside bodies concerning hall matters and has even been responsible for setting the timer for the outside lights.  Her accurate minute keeping and timely reminders of meetings have made things much easier for all of us.  Anne has been particularly useful to me as a sounding board on many occasions through my chairmanship.  Nothing is ever too much trouble for Ann and she always helps wherever she can.  Anne will be a hard act to follow when she resigns later this year and we are greatly indebted to here for all her dedication to this committee.
Secondly Hilary and Simon who look after bookings, which they now have down to a fine art. I am sure that you will all have seen their weekly spread sheet detailing daily hall usage - a tool that they devised and without which we would not be able to control the bookings in the three halls.

Due to the success of you all, Hilary and Simon’s job has changed out of all proportion and has virtually become a full time job in taking and managing bookings, fielding problems and showing people round the facilities. Many of our users seem to forget that all this dedication is given free of charge, and on occasions this can be hard to take. 

Unfortunately as Hilary and Simon are often the users only contact, they are in the front line and have to take the brunt of any problems. However they both always seem to bounce back with a smile and carry on as normal.  We owe a considerable amount to Hilary and Simon for their dedication.

Someone who quietly gets on with his job on the committee is Graham.  Graham has managed our finances for many years now and has done a great job of keeping our expenditure under control.  Graham is always looking for ways to save money, as witnessed by the considerable savings recently achieved by switching our insurers.  He always makes a constructive input to our meetings and as I mentioned previously has hidden talents as revealed by the window project.

Next I come to Andrew.  As I mentioned earlier Andrew is one of our longest serving members and like Graham has hidden talents.  His management of the double glazing project to replace all the windows in the three halls was an example of these talents being revealed.  The window project was followed by the management of the installation of the new Foyer. Andrew’s talents do not only extend to double glazing projects, we also have Andrew to thank for the setting up and running our web site.

Finally I come to Brian. Brian joined the committee back in 2007 when we were starting to get to grips with our major projects.  Knowing Brian’s practical expertise and knowledge of the local tradesmen, we thought that he would be a good asset to have on the committee, so he was approached and asked to join the group, which he did.  From that time on Brian has been invaluable in the day to day running of the hall and in the management of the many projects that we have undertaken.  Nothing is ever too much trouble for Brian and he is always there to sort things out when problems arise.  Brian visits the Hall virtually every day to make sure that all is well. If we had to pay someone to cover all the work that Brian does on our behalf, we would be faced with a very large bill. I have enjoyed working with Brian, doing jobs ranging from small items like cutting back the brambles at the back of the hall, putting up Xmas trees, to major projects like the replacement of the Lawrence Hall floor and the Main Hall roof.

My thanks therefore go to Anne, Graham, Hilary & Simon, Andrew and Brian for all the work they have done for this committee.  I would also like to thank all the user group representatives for their contribution in representing their groups on this committee.

Finally I must also thank two other people who work in the back ground to ensure that the hall is fit for purpose. These are Victoria who each week cleans the Hall to a very high standard. This has virtually eliminated all the complaints regarding cleanliness that we used to experience, and lastly Phil Humphries who weekly sets the heating for all the events that take place in the halls.  I know what a difficult job this is, as when Phil is on holiday I am entrusted with setting the controls.

Well that brings me to the end of my final annual report, and all that remains for me to do is to once again thank you all for the contribution you have made to the running of the hall during my term as chairman and wish you all the best in your future endeavours

Letters of thanks to go to Victoria Judson and Phil Humphreys 
	A.MAINWARING

	11. 
	Constitution.

It was agreed there was no need to amend the Constitution.
	

	12
	Any Other Business

Archive Material

Andrew Simpson confirmed that the Minutes of the last 6 meetings had been transferred to the website.

Sue Wilson was thanked, most gratefully for the lovely cakes provided for our refreshments.
	

	11.
	Date of Next Meeting: Monday March 2nd 2015
	


